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June 9, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed interlocal agreement and ordinance, if approved, will allow the Sheriff’s Office to continue providing school resource officers (SRO) to junior and senior high schools in unincorporated King County.  The school districts participating in this program are Highline, Issaquah, Renton, Tahoma, and Auburn; thousands of youth benefit.  We respectfully request that the Council approve this ordinance so that the County can provide this service with revenue support for 2005 and in future years of the contract.

School violence and the safety of schools has become an issue of great concern here and throughout the United States.  Partnerships between government, law enforcement, and schools are an important, effective, and much needed alliance in enhancing the safety of our school communities.  Over the last decade, King County has worked with schools and communities to provide School Resource Officers in unincorporated area schools that typically have very limited resources for security.  The School Resource Officer program is a nationally accepted program that places law enforcement officers within educational environments.  The program was created and designed to develop partnerships between law enforcement and the school community.  It is a natural extension of the community policing philosophy adopted by the Sheriff’s Office in 1994.

The Center for the Prevention of School Violence has stated that: 

“An SRO program is a ‘promising’ strategy because it enables communities and schools to address school violence with both prevention and intervention techniques.  Having an SRO on a school campus can prevent problems from happening.  It can enhance a school’s capacity to address its safety and security concerns.  When problems do arise, SROs can intervene quickly....  SROs can contribute to safe school planning efforts and offer their schools a resource to turn to when emergencies occur.  Ultimately, the presence of an SRO assists in making the school safer and more secure for students, teachers, and staff.  The entire community benefits as well because learning is more likely to take place in such an environment.”

The King County Sheriff’s Office is committed to ensuring that our schools have access to fully commissioned and trained School Resource Officers.  These officers provide a positive law enforcement influence that concentrates on safety and security, encourages interaction between officers and students, and fosters education.  For example, officers developed and implemented the “Take A Stand Against Bullying” curriculum.  The curriculum consists of a training program for schools and School Resource Officers, classroom lessons, an intervention program for kids identified as bullies, a support program for victims, policies, and information for parents.  Additionally, SROs implement prevention and intervention strategies that help keep juveniles out of the criminal justice system. 

Each full-time SRO receives special training, including National Association of School Resource Officers (NASRO) certifications in school safety and curriculum presentation. The SRO works with school officials to identify the specific needs of students and schools, and then provides services such as:

1. Staff training on topics such as youth gangs, violence intervention, drug identification and intervention.

2. Assistance in classroom instruction on topics such as substance abuse prevention, criminal and constitutional law, and personal protection.

3. Parent education on topics such as emerging youth issues related to violence, substance abuse and the criminal justice system.

4. Building rapport with students through informal discussions, mentoring, and attendance at school events.

5. Law Enforcement/Safety Assistance to Schools:
a. Assisting with issues such as truancy, child abuse, suicide and violence.

b. Providing site security and law enforcement services on an as-needed basis. 

c. Helping staff to develop a site security plan.

The new contracts will implement a policy approved in the 2005 Adopted budget that standardizes reimbursement and contract terms for the SRO program in unincorporated area schools.  
The King County Sheriff will continue to pursue grant and earmark funding to offset the costs associated with this program and to pay for materials and necessary training and equipment for King County School Resource Officers.  Where possible, the KCSO will work with schools, districts and/or cities to apply for any available grants that may be directly available to those institutions.

In conclusion, our schools need to be safe places where students can learn, free of intimidation and fear.  The School Resource Officer contracts allow us to help keep juveniles out of the criminal justice system, ensure a safe learning environment, and maintain positive interactions between law enforcement officers and the community.

Should you or any of your staff have questions concerning this legislation, please contact Chief Denise Turner, Contract Services, King County Sheriff’s Office, at 206-205-0965.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



       Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




       Rebecha Cusack, Lead Analyst, BFM Committee




      Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowen, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, OMB

The Honorable Susan Rahr, King County Sheriff


Chief Denise Turner, Technical Services Division, King County Sheriff's Office


Sergeant Reid Johnson, SRO Program Coordinator, King County Sheriff’s Office

